





         Page 28

Kirklees Directorate for Children & Young People




  DfE: 2144
THE GOVERNING BODY OF PENTLAND INFANT AND NURSERY SCHOOL
Minutes of the meeting of the Governing Body held remotely (via Microsoft Teams) at
5:15 pm on Wednesday, 19 January 2022. 
PRESENT
Mr A Mulla (Chair), Mrs P Barker (Deputy Head), Mrs K Coates-Mohammed (Head Teacher), Mrs F Hussain, Mrs T Khatun, Mrs A Tabassum.
In Attendance
Miss A Emery (Minute Clerk)

Mrs T Shaikh (School Office Administrator)
Mrs E Yazdani (Observer)
The Chair welcomed Mrs T Shaikh and Mrs E Yazdani to the meeting. Mrs E Yazdani was working at School as one of the textile artists in the Weaving together project.

	No.
	Item
	Action

	33. 
	APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE, CONSENT AND DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST
Apologies for absence were received from Mrs G Gerrard (consent).

Mrs O Khan was absent from the meeting. 

There were no declarations of interest.


	

	34.
	NOTIFICATION OF ITEMS TO BE BROUGHT UP UNDER ANY OTHER BUSINESS

Items notified for discussion under Any Other Business were:

· Standards and Effectiveness Committee.
· School car park.
 
	

	35.
	REPRESENTATION
RESOLVED: That the following matters of representation be noted:



(a)
End of Term of Office


Name                   Category          With Effect From


Foziya Hussain    Parent              21/01/2022


(b)
Appointment of Co-opted Governors



The Chair pointed out that Mrs F Hussain no longer 


had a child at School and so wouldn’t be able to 


stand again as a Parent Governor.




The Governors discussed whether it would be 



possible for Mrs F Hussain to serve as a Co-opted 


Governor instead. The Chair requested that the 


Governor Clerking Service (GCS) be asked to clarify 


this matter and also send out copies of the current 


Governing Body constitution to School and the Chair 


for further clarification in terms of vacancies.


	1-The Clerk to contact
GCS  

	36.
	MINUTES OF THE MEETING HELD ON 29 SEPTEMBER 2021
RESOLVED:
That the minutes of the meeting held on 29 September 
                      2021 be approved as a correct record, subject to the 
                      following amendments:
(a) 
Minute 10 (c) Action 3 refers

The substitution of Mrs O Khan’s name.


(b)
Minute 20 (a) RHE Policy refers

The alteration of “PSHE association* to read “PSHE 
association curriculum”.


	

	37.
	MATTERS ARISING
(a)
Action 1
The Chair had contacted GCS to discuss the Governors portal.  Governors should download the forms and then submit them on-line.

(b)
Action 2
The code of conduct had now been reviewed and agreed by all Governors.
(c)
Action 3
Mrs T Shaikh to double check that all the Governors had now completed the form.
(d)
Action 4
Mrs T Shaikh to check if the Declaration of Business interest information had been published.
(e)
Action 5
Mrs P Barker confirmed that she had contacted the office staff to ensure the Get Information aobut Schools (GIAS) was up to date  and to liaise with any individual Governors where required.
(f)
Action 6      
The Clerk had contacted GCS regarding the Resource Committee minutes which had since been circulated to the Governing Body.
(g)
Action 7
The Chair to continue pursuing action 7 – to confirm that GCS had sent the maternity guidance.
(h)
Action 8    
Mrs P Barker confirmed that a token of appreciation had now been sent to Mrs Fayaz.

(i)
Action 9
Mrs P Barker confirmed that the letter to parents requesting expressions of interest in joining the Governing Body was still to do.
The Head Teacher proposed that this should now be delayed until GCS had sent through the constitution.
RESOLVED:
That all agreed.
(j)
Action 10 
Mrs A Tabassum informed Governors that the Induction guidance for Governors was available on Business Solutions. She would send the link out to all Governors.

(k)
Action 11 
The website link contact details needed changing. The Chair proposed that the office email address was used.

RESOLVED:
That all agreed.
Mrs T Shaikh to progress.

(l)
Action 12
Mrs P Barker confirmed that a letter to parents from the Head Teacher had gone out to all parents and there had also been some car park fines issued.  However there were still problems. 
(m)
Action 13 
The Chair to contact Councillor Mahmood.
(n)
Action 14
School had now invited Highways to come and talk to the parents.

The Head Teacher added that School was going to involve the children in educating their parents in parking safely through the Children’s voice and School Council.

Stickers would be produced with a safe parking and a seat belt logos.  

School would also issue fliers and put another article in the parents’ newsletter.
(o)
Action 15
The Chair commented that he had seen some dangerous driving by parents on a recent visit to School. Governors discussed the issues and the possibility of closing the gates.  
The Head Teacher commented that Headfield School let their  parents who had access to the car park, in early, and then locked the gates until the rush was over, which made for a safer entrance and exit into School for their children.

Q:
Does School have a specific list of parents who are 

      
allowed to use the School car park?  
A:
Yes only the parents of children with Special Educational 
Needs (SEN) or with an Education Health Care plan 
(EHCP) or other disability should use the car park.
          Mrs P Barker proposed that School would trial closing one gate 

          initially, and then send out letters to parents before closing both 
          gates.

(p)
Action 16
The Chair confirmed that both the minutes from the S&E committee meeting of 8 July 2021 and the Resources committee meeting of 26 April 2021 had now been circulated.
(q)
Action 17
The Head Teacher confirmed that the Pupil Premium (PP) focussed letter had now been circulated to Governors to proof-read. It would then go out to all parents and the relevant information would also be uploaded onto the website. The School Business Manager had also contacted new parents.  
(r)
Action 18
The Head Teacher reported that the staff team had been informed of the Governors message of thanks and it had also gone in the newsletter.
(s)
Action 19
          
Mrs P Barker reminded Governors to email her with confirmation 

          
with their signature of approval of the Safeguarding policy.
(t)
Action 20
         
All Governors still needed to review the Intimate care policy and 

         
email approval or any concerns to Mrs P Barker.
(u)
Action 21 

        
The Chair reported that GCS were looking for the LA Statutory 

         
Policy Review Cycle template. The Head Teacher added that 

         
in the interim School could look at the Key for school leaders as an 
         
alternative. School also had a file in the office of policies and 
         
review dates so this could be cross referenced with the 
         
documentation on the Key. 

(v)
Action 22
         
The Head Teacher confirmed that she would prepare an Evoke 

         
information presentation at the next Governing Body meeting.

(w)
Action 23
         
The Head Teacher reported that the communications procedure 

         
had now been updated.

        
Q:
Would it be possible for the newsletters to be changed 

to a pdf format, as currently publisher is needed to 

open them?

A:
Yes School will do that.
(x)
Action 24
         
The Head Teacher confirmed that the dates of the Governing 
Body and committee meetings had been co-ordinated.


	2-Mrs T 
Shaikh to

check

3-Mrs T Shaikh to check
4-The Chair to contact GCS
5-Mrs A Tabassum to send link
6-Mrs T Shaikh
7-The Chair
8-HT/ DHT
9-HT/DHT
10-HT/DHT to do trial and send letter out.
11-Governors
to proof read. School to send to parents and upload information.
12-Governors
13-Governors

14-Clerk to contact GCS to put on agenda.
15-School


	38.
	MINUTES OF THE MEETING HELD ON 20 OCOTBER 2021
RESOLVED:
That the minutes of the meeting held on 20 October 2021 
                      be approved as a correct record.

	

	39.
	MATTERS ARISING
There were no matters arising. 


	

	40.
	REPORTS FROM COMMITTEES
(a)
Standards and Effectiveness (S&E) Committee

The Head Teacher proposed as attendance had recently been low that the S&E committee be merged into the Full Governing Body for the time being.
The Chair added that the frequency of the Full Governing Body meetings could be increased with each meeting focussing on different agendas.

The Head Teacher commented that as there was a lot happening in School currently with a possible Ofsted inspection as well, it would also be good for all Governors to be aware of the Standards & Effectiveness agendas and focus.

RESOLVED: That all agreed.
        
The Head Teacher highlighted the two main areas for Governors 
           to be aware of in terms of Ofsted:
· Early Years Foundation Stage (EYFS) new framework. This marked quite a change for teaching EYFS.  School was reviewing all their planning in light of the new framework from Pre-school to Reception.
· Curriculum Review  - this had resulted in increased work for Subject Leaders and included learning walks and classroom observations. The Head Teacher would do a presentation at the next meeting of the Governing Body. GCS to put on the agenda.
The Head Teacher advised that the external consultant had reviewed the Pre-School provision and interventions were now in place to address the concerns raised both by School and the consultant. These included the following:
· The over-hauling of the Pre-school environment
· The involvement of the staff to embrace and commit to the required changes.

The Head Teacher also reported that the behaviour and safety of 
the children was excellent and they also were showing good 
emotional well-being. There had been a significant focus too on 
safeguarding.

Mrs G Tipping had been appointed as a new teacher in Year One 
and she was providing a good quality of learning.


Q:
Is the EYFS framework being embedded?


A:
Yes it became statutory from the end of September 2021.  
      

School had changed to the Evidence me assessment app 
     

which had very good links to the new curriculum.

Q:
What about long term planning and training?

A:
The Head Teacher and Deputy Head Teacher had received 

      

training which they were now cascading to the staff. School
     

was continuing to work on the framework.

Q:
Is School compliant?

A:
Yes School was compliant with all the necessary policies in 

      

place and the staff all working to the new framework.  


School just needed to further develop staff’s knowledge and 
      

understanding.

Q:
How are staff feeling in terms of their wellbeing? Are 

they being supported and are unvaccinated staff 


having to isolate for longer periods of time? Is this 

having an impact on morale?

A:
It has been a very difficult time due to Omicron but the staff 

team have been amazing and very flexible. 


The children can come to school even if a family member 

has tested positive for covid and this has been very 


stressful for staff. Staff who are unvaccinated have to self-

isolate for 10 days if they have been in contact with 


someone who has tested positive. All this has an impact on 

the continuity of teaching in class.

Q:
Would School close classes in the worst case 


scenario?

A:
Yes School had a risk register and Pre-School and the 
       

Nursery would be the first to close if necessary.  


Government guidance advised that schools could use 

Teaching Assistants (TAs) instead of staff, but School was 

trying to avoid that Staff across the board were being 


affected by Omicron with the caretaker and other 


administrative staff being off too.  

Q:
Are there no relief staff available?


A:
No there is a shortage of relief generally from supply

     
 
teachers to caretakers and covid has made the situation 
      

more challenging.

The Chair thanked the staff team on behalf of the Governing Body,


for all their hard work and efforts in this challenging time. He   
added that Governors really appreciated too the commitment  
shown by the Head Teacher and Deputy Head Teacher.


Mrs T Shaikh added that the Head Teacher and Deputy Head 
Teacher were doing an amazing job in supporting all the staff 
team.


Q:
Has the EYFS curriculum changed a lot?

A:
Yes it has been scaled up quite considerably at the end of 

      

Reception to align it more with Year One with a greater 
      

emphasis on communication and the role of adults in 
      

scaffolding learning. Language development was key for all 
     

children.
(b)
Resources Committee

Mrs T Khatun updated Governors on the following items from the 
meeting of 18 November 2021:

Special Educational Needs and Disabilities (SEND) funding 
provision – this was inadequate with three part time teachers.  
The Chair had written a letter of concern to the LA SEND lead to 
formally raise the challenges faced by School.

Paul Hamlyn Foundation (PHF) funding – the budget allocated 
was £70,000 across all the schools. School would benefit from the 
project, but not directly form the money as the money was totally 
separate from School’s budget and would not therefore show in 
the carry forward figures.

Energy supply quotes – three quotes had been received from 
energy suppliers, but not yet taken up.

The School budget was healthy at the moment but there 
           were a lot of challenges ahead.

The Head Teacher added that School would receive more income 
as there were now more children in the nursery than predicted, 
with 27 children accessing provision in the mornings and 7 or 8 in 
the afternoons.

           
	16- HT
17-The Clerk to contact GCS

	41.
	HEAD TEACHER’S REPORT AND GOVERNORS’ QUESTIONS
The report had previously been circulated to Governors.
Mrs T Shaikh commented that reading the report had highlighted how much the staff team were doing despite being very stretched.

Q:
How could this be communicated, so that the wider parent 

      
community could appreciate this and all the challenges that 
staff were facing in carrying out their work?
A:
School could include it in the annual report or send a letter to 
parents. Despite the current challenges, School was not standing 
still but was developing new learning activities and the EYFS 
provision for example too.

The Chair proposed drafting a letter in conjunction with the Head Teacher and staff team.
All agreed that the Head Teacher and Deputy Head Teacher would talk to staff first for their input and then share with the Governors before sending out to parents.

(a)
Phonics

Q:
Is School doing a staged roll-out with the new Phonics 

scheme?

A:
School was concentrating on the Reception children 


initially. As the new scheme started in September 2021, it 

had made for an easier transition from the old scheme.  

Discussions had also taken place with Mr D Jackson 


Kirklees Learning Partner (KLP). Concentrating  

      

on the Reception children first also meant School could 

have a good length of time to work towards the Phonics 

threshold. School would start a full roll out from September 

2022. This doesn’t include Year Two children, but there 

would be catch-up provision for those children who hadn’t 

met the threshold.

Q:
In terms of Year Two and the Phonics threshold, what 

will happen when the children move on to their new 

school?    

A:
Both schools used the Little Wandle scheme and there will 

have been the catch-up provision too. In fact all the feeder 

schools were doing the same familiar scheme to ease 

transition.

(b)
Resources

Q:
What has happened about the School trees? 


A:
They have been very severely pruned.


Q:
How much has this cost?


A:
The cost was £6,000 but School has only paid £5,000 as 

the trees were more severely pruned than School had 

envisaged.

Q:
That is still a significant cost?

A:
Yes it is but having trees cut down does cost a significant 

amount and School hasn’t subsequently received any 


complaints from neighbours.
(c)
Quality of teaching and activities

The Chair commented that School had been engaging the children 
with a good range of activities.

The Head Teacher explained that School had provided a number 
of WOW activities which all linked to learning in School including 
the following:

· The theatre production had stimulated the children and had linked in with Personal, social, health and economic education (PSHE) especially as the play focussed on resilience.
· The visit of the Owls to School had resulted in some excellent language development and creative writing in the classroom.

· Mrs E Yazdani had done some art work with the children including creating poppies and rangoli patterns.  School had received  a lot of positive feedback as a result.

Mrs E Yazdani commented that the children had responded very 
positively and had done really well.


The Chair added that the displays were very excellent and very 
eye catching.

(d)
Special Educational Needs and Disabilities (SEND) 

Q:
Are there only 4 children with Special Educational 

Needs (SEN) in School?

A:
One child was currently being assessed for an Education, 

Health and Care Pan (EHCP). Three children were on 

EHCPs and two in process and altogether there were 35 

children on the SEN register. There was quite a lot of need 

especially in EYFS.

The Chair re-iterated as previously mentioned (minute 40b refers) 
that a letter had been sent to the Local Authority, asking for more 
funds for School to support children while they were being 
assessed.


The Head Teacher added that it was important for parents to 
understand that the funding of £3,500 that School received for 
each EHCP couldn’t always run to one-on-one designated support 
for their child rather than group support.

She proposed that there could be something included in the letter 
to parents (minute 41 refers) about the EHCPs and funding, 
without going into too much detail which would promote more 
awareness.

RESOLVED:
That all agreed.

She also commented that diversity was very much celebrated and 
embraced in School. The children were very accepting of each 
other and the staff were very committed to working with all the 
children, irrespective of their needs.
(e)
Leadership and management

Q:
How is the Catch-up funding being used?


A:
School had a lot of plans in place for staff to work with 

individual children. However Omicron had caused a lot of 

challenges and so School still needed to progress the 


plans. Some initial work had been done in Reception and 

Year One, working with the Neli programme which had 

been very useful but that had also been put on hold due to 
      

staff shortages.
      
Some interventions using TAs had taken place over the previous 
half-term, however.


Q:
Is this all aimed only at Year Two and Reception 


children or across the whole school?

A:
It is across the board.

Q:
What about the out of school provision?

A:
The Breakfast Club staff were supporting reading at the 

moment. However when the staffing allowed, teachers 

would be on the rota to do this. Homework hasn’t been 

reinstated so far nor the support for the Homework Club.

Q:
How much would be needed to fund the Homework 

club?

A:
About £11,000.

Q:
That doesn’t seem overly expensive?

A:
The curriculum had been revised and was very much a 

recovery curriculum focussing on key skills and creativity.  

Plans were in place to progress this.

Q:
As Year Two had missed so much would there be lower 
       

standards for those children?

A:
School hadn’t set any targets on the School Development 

Plan (SDP). Mr P Jackson (KLP) would be visiting School 

next week so School would discuss it with him then. 


School was continuing to aim high but was focussing on the 

gaps in learning rather than the end of year expectations.
The Chair thanked the Head Teacher for her report.

	18-HT/DHT to talk to staff
19-HT to include in letter to parents.

	42.

	REVIEW OF COMMITTEES
This was discussed under Minute 40. 


	

	43. 
	COMMITTEE MEMBERSHIP
This was discussed under Minute 40.  


	

	44. 
	LA STATUTORY POLICY REVIEW CYCLE TEMPLATE
This was discussed under Minute 37. 

	

	45.
	HEAD TEACHER WELL-BEING/DEDICATED HEADSHIP TIME
The Governing Body discussed this with the Head Teacher. 


	

	46.
	MONITOR ANY CONTROLLED SPENDING FROM COVID CATCH-UP AND RECOVERY PREMIUM FUNDING
This was discussed under Minute 40. 

	

	47. 
	MONITOR SCHOOL’S FOOD PROVISION
Mrs P Barker informed Governors that School were very strict in this area due to some of the children having severe food allergies. Each affected child had a EHC plan which kitchen staff adhered to. No parties were taking place on school premises now and parents weren’t able to bring food in.
Parents were able to talk to the School Cook about menus and any changes that were needed.

Children with allergies wore a different colour badge and the staff knew to check what meals thee were entitled to.

Q:
What happens if the children swop their badges round?
A:
The supervisors have a list of the children along with their 

      
photos and each group of children has a member of staff on

      
their table.

Mrs T Khatun left the meeting at 6:54 pm. 
	

	48. 
	MONITOR SCHOOL’S CONTINGENCY PLAN FOR REMOTE LEARNING
This would be covered in the Head Teacher’s power point presentation at the next Governing Body meeting.

	20-HT

	49.
	MONITOR SCHOOL IMPROVEMENT PLAN (SIP)
This would be covered following further discussion by the Head Teacher and Chair at either the next S&E committee or the next Governing Body meeting – minutes 40 and 54 refer.


	

	50. 
	REVIEW SCHOOL’S EQUALITY INFORMATION AND OBJECTIVES
The Head Teacher advised that this was reviewed every four years and proposed it should be discussed at the next Governing Body meeting.

RESOLVED:
That all agreed. 

	21-The Clerk to contact GCS to put on the agenda


	51.
	REPORT FROM GOVERNOR AND EXTERNAL SIP VISITS
The Chair proposed that Governor visits should take place next term and include new Governors.
RESOLVED:
That all agreed. 
The Head Teacher informed Governors that Mr D Jackson (KLP) had now sent his external SIP consultation report to School. The Head Teacher would forward the report to Governors for discussion at either the next S&E committee meeting or the next Governing Body meeting – minutes 40 and 54 refer. 

	22- HT to forward external SIP report to Governors

	52. 
	POLICIES FOR REVIEW BY THE GOVERNING BODY
The Chair asked Governors to send any comments, amendments and queries through to him, regarding the following policies:
· Attendance Policy
· Behaviour Policy

· EYFS Policy

· First Aid Policy

· Visitors Policy



	23-All Governors to email Chair


	53. 
	STANDING ADVISORY COUNCIL ON RELIGIOUS EDUCATION (SACRE)
The Head Teacher explained that by law every School had to have a Christian basis to their assemblies. However it was possible for Schools to apply to SACRE to request an opt-out when it was not appropriate for their School community as in the case of Pentland where the majority of the children had an Islamic background. As part of their application School would send details and themes of their assemblies which included social and moral stories and aspirations, charities and visitors. Before submitting the application, School would consult parents first via the newsletter and then submit the application.
Q:
Does School do whole school assemblies at the moment?

A:
School held assemblies for Key stage 1 children in September.  

      
However since Christmas, assemblies have all been class room 
      
based. It is hoped proper assemblies can be resumed once 

      
Omicron is passed and to invite parents along.
	24-HT to consult parents.

	54. 
	CURRICULUM REVIEW UPDATE
This would be covered following further discussion by the Head Teacher and Chair at either the next S&E committee or the next Governing Body meeting – minutes 40 and 56 refer.

	

	55. 
	ANY OTHER BUSINESS
Governing Body Visitor Feedback

Mrs T Shaikh and Mrs E Yazani both commented that they had appreciated being invited to the Governing Body meeting and seeing something of the work of the Governing Body and teaching staff.
The Head Teacher added that she would also highlight the work of the Governing Body in her letter to parents.

	25- HT 

	56.
	DATES OF FUTURE MEETINGS AND POSSIBLE AGENDA ITEMS
Currently the Standards & Effectiveness committee meetings are planned for March and July 2022. However The Chair and Head Teacher will discuss the dates and content of future Governing Body meetings and whether the Standards & Effectiveness committee agenda should be incorporated into the Governing Body meetings as a temporary measure, as discussed under Minute 40. 

ACTION:
HT and Chair to discuss dates and content of the next GB/S&E meetings and Resource committee meetings and forward to the Governors and GCS
  
	26- HT and Chair 

	57.
	AGENDA, MINUTES AND RELATED PAPERS – SCHOOL COPY
RESOLVED:
That Minute 41 (e) and Minute 46 and related papers be excluded from the copy to be made available to the School, in accordance with the Freedom of Information Act. 

	

	
	Meeting Close Time: 7:20pm

	


